DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES TRUST

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TRUST

HELD ON MONDAY 18 JULY 2011
AT TEDBURN ST MARY VILLAGE HALL
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The Ven. C Hewetson


 Mrs R Howell DL


Mrs J Kauntze JP


Devon Historic Churches Day County Organiser


Rev. Dr D J Keep


Mr John Malleson


Mr N Maxwell-Lawford DL

Chairman of F&GP Committee


Lt. Col. J D Michie


Hon. Treasurer


Mr J Mills



Hon. Secretary

Mr P Tuckett DL

Lt Cdr B Tuke

IN ATTENDANCE

Mrs Sue Mumford



Church Assessor/ Deanery Representative for Ivybridge
The meeting opened in prayer led by The Ven. Christopher Hewetson.
1333.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from the Earl of Devon, Mrs Carol Plumstead, Colonel Charles Rich and Mr Charles Hutchings.
1334.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 18th April 2011 were signed as a correct record. 

1335.  MATTERS ARISING

Minute 1320.  Chairman’s Remarks  Mrs Tuckett was making a good recovery following her riding accident.
Minute 1318    National Churches Trust/AA Countrywide Guide to Churches.  The Hon. Secretary reported that the AA Countryside Guide to Churches is to be published on 31st October 2011 at a cost of £25 (£22.50 via Amazon).
Minute 1322. The Future of payments by cheque.   Following the discussion about the future withdrawal of cheques by 2018, the Chairman had written expressing the Trust’s concern.  The Payments Council has now decided that cheques will continue to be issued for the foreseeable future.
Minute 1321  Formalities & Administration:  Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme.  The government will re-pay VAT on church repairs from a quarterly budget.  Details are set out in the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme, available at http://www.lpwscheme.org.uk  . The scheme will operate on a fixed quarterly budget. Payments from the scheme will be made once per quarter and the payable rate will depend on the value of all eligible claims received in that quarter. If the total of claims received exceeds the quarterly budget, each claim will be scaled back pro-rata. This means that everyone will receive a payment, but possibly for less than the claim submitted. If there is an under spending against the budget in any quarter, it will be carried forward to the next quarter. There is, however, no provision to carry forward under spends from one financial year to the next. The National Churches Trust says this system is causing problems for many churches across the country.   The Chairman commented that with the VAT rate now 20%, this could lead considerable additional cost for church repairs, one of the reasons why grant applications are down.  
1336,  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT ON NATIONAL CHURCHES TRUST DISCUSSIONS AND OTHER MATTERS
 The chairman reported that changes to the funding of all historic buildings are moving on, but not at a very great pace.  The old funding system is being dismantled and monies from both the English Heritage, the National Heritage Lottery and the Landfill and others will be distributed, it is hoped in the case of churches through the National Churches Trust.   It will take a long time to work out details and there are considerable difficulties to be faced.  The whole issue was discussed at the National Churches Trust’s annual conference at Cardiff, which she unfortunately was at the last minute unable to attend.  It was again talked about at the Historic Churches Liaison Group at their meeting in June.  One thing for certain is that the big fund givers are not willing to deal with “small” individual grants anymore and one of the big questions is how that money should be allocated.
The NCT is trying very hard to convince all parties that they are the right organisation through which all moneys destined for church repairs and maintenance should be funnelled.  To this end they commissioned a survey with the object of find out “How the church buildings in the UK are funded, managed and how they contribute to the wider community”.  This survey, if you have not seen it, makes interesting reading and can be obtained from the NCT’s offices in London.

If County Trusts are to be given a large slice of HLF or EH’s money this in itself raises many difficult questions.  The expertise that EH had at its finger tips is second to none and ancient buildings need a great deal of care during repairs.  Do we have that expertise and will it be available to all in the future?  Also the Diocesan Advisory Council has the power to say just what can and cannot be done to a church.
It is important that we always have a representative at both the NCT’s meetings and at the Liaison group meetings.

A Mr Graham Watson from the Yorkshire Churches Trust wrote to say that he was retiring soon to Sidmouth and once settled he would be happy to help our Trust in any way he can.  

The NCT has been in touch with all County Trusts to ask how they recruit and replace their Trustees.  We responded that we do it the old fashioned way which means when our time is up we find a replacement.  This is the way most County Trust’s do it, but I fear that we will be asked to become a bit more professional and look at things such as length of service, age of retirement and even look for qualifications.

Rosemary Howell has said that she would like to give up and she has found a very suitable replacement whom I have met.  Lady Burrnell Nugent has agreed to join us but only when she has finished being Chairman of the South Devon Hospice Care, which she will later this year.  She lives at Modbury near Ivybridge.  It was planned that Lady Burnell Nugent would attend the Trustee’s November meeting, and Mr. Mills was asked to send the Agenda papers for that meeting to Lady Burrnell Nugent.
Andrew Edwards who was Chief Executive of the NCT has been head-hunted and left for Caternbury Cathedral in June.  
  1337.  FORMALITIES AND ADMINISTRATION.      
 The Hon. Secretary, Mr John Mills reported that an email had been received from the Diocese of Exeter concerning the item on our grant application forms requesting a Diocesan Reference Number.  The email stated that they do not have Diocesan reference numbers for churches or Deaneries.  Mr Malleson advised that there used to be a spiral bound book listing all parishes with a reference number which was helpful for Archdeacons.  It was decided to delete this item from the Trust’s grant application form.
1338.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

Mr Maxwell-Lawford reported that he had received draft accounts up to 31st March 2011.
Our grants were down from £69,500 in 2010 to £54,000 in 2011.  This was due to fewer applications and payments in 2010 left over from 2009.

Legacies were down £20,000 but our investments did well so we broke even at the end of the year.

Our current finances are as follows:

Across various bank accounts we have £92,000.

We have unpaid grants of £48,000.

In April we agreed grants of £18,000.

Today we need no restriction on grants.

Our investments stand at £1,055,780 but the immediate future is very uncertain.

David Coard of Charles Stanley has retired and Mr Maxwell-Lawford has met with our new broker, Charlotte Lambeth.  We agreed to lean gently to income rather than a balanced portfolio and shall aim at an increase of 3.6%.

The legacy of the late Mr Whiteway of £20,000 is unlikely to be received but there is a claim against the National Health Service which may produce a small amount.

 1339.    FUNDRAISING

 Mrs Judith Kauntze was about to send the draft Guide to Open Churches to the printer.  This time last year we were very concerned at the lack of response to our appeals to support the event, but there was a final reasonable outcome, partly due to the support of the Bishop and Archdeacons.  This year we have built up an email database for the whole of Devon by Deanery and sent details of the Guide by email to encourage churches to respond and take part.   This year the Guide will be 4 pages larger and churches which are actively fundraising are shown in Bold.  1500 copies to be ordered.   Sponsorship forms, welcome posters etc. were on the table at the back of the room.    Once the Members Day is finalized the Annual Report will be sent for printing.
Mrs Kauntze confirmed that there were more churches this year who had advised they were actively fundraising.  

Mrs Kauntze showed Trustees a booklet  produced on behalf of “Florence”, a Labrador, by her owner from Northam.  Florence took part in walks raising money for the Trust, some £200 - £300 each year between 2005 – 2011.  Her owner wrote up many articles in the local parish magazines as if written by Florence and these articles have been assembled into a booklet selling for £5, all proceeds to DHCT.  Sadly Florence has recently died.    Mrs Kauntze had given the NCT some details of Florence, and they had shown interest in using this information on their website.
1340.  NEW DHCT WEBSITE

Mrs Kauntze reported that using the new website was a learning curve for all of us.  A spam blocker had been put onto the website to prevent unwanted emails which might carry a virus.  She felt Cosmic had done a first class job and the website was receiving very many more “hits” than the previous website.   The Chairman was most grateful for all Mrs Kauntze’s hard work putting the website together. 
 1341.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT

Mrs Taverner reported that Dr Maycock had just called in to the hall to deposit cheques value over £600 he had received as part-sponsorship of his intended Drive in support of the Devon Historic Churches Day event.

Since the April 2011 meeting there have been the following donations:

12 donations from PCCS

total £445  
6 donations from individuals

total £155, mostly standing orders  
2 CAF donations totaling £220 

£1800 received from HM Revenue & Customs in respect of tax on gif aid donations for the year ended 31st March 2011.  This is more than double that reclaimed the previous year thanks to a very generous gift aided donation from a past Trustee.

Also received last Saturday, £205 from Louise Crossman Architects in respect of 6 donations from their clients, four of which are gift aided and 2 requesting details of Trust membership.

1342.  REQUEST FOR FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR THE INSTALLATION OF SOLAR PANELS 


(report circulated with agenda)
Trustees had received the report prepared by the Hon. Secretary, Mr Mills, following the grant application from Lavington United Reform Church, Bideford.
Trustees discussed the report and comments included the following:

· Loans should not be offered to enable churches to obtain solar panels
· Unlikely loan would be repaid in some instances

· If a grant was offered, there should be a cap on total sum available

· The criteria that grants had to meet had already been widened to include heating, lighting and sound systems

· Difficult to get Listed Building Consent for solar panels

· The aim of the Feed-In Tariff is to ensure that investment in solar panels will fund itself and pay back capital over 25 years. 

· In the course of the 25 years, the Feed-In Tariff scheme could be altered
· The Trust does not have a large sum to allocate as grants, and we should not give grants for solar panels.

· Solar panels can result in insufficient heat in the winter.

· Would rather the Trust gave donations for lavatories in churches, rather than solar panels

· Companies installing solar panels will provide finance, thus the Trust should not be involved.

Following the discussion it was agreed by all Trustees that grants towards the cost of installation of solar panels was not within the remit of the Trust and the Hon. Secretary would write to Lavington URC accordingly.

1343.  MEMBERS DAY

The Chairman suggested the Members Day event be held on Thursday 27th October 2011 at Powderham Castle.   Hugh Harrison had agreed to give a talk on the artist and craftsman Herbert Read who had undertaken numerous commissions on churches worldwide, and especially in Devon.
The timetable would be:

7 p.m.
Drinks

7.30      Talk by Mr Hugh Harrison

Followed by Finger Buffet and drinks in the Great Hall

Tombola and Raffle

The Earl of Devon had kindly made the Hall available free of charge.  The cost to hire chairs would be £3 each plus VAT.   120 could be seated in the Great Hall 

It was decided the cost to members to cover all costs as above:  £20 per ticket.

The Chairman would compose a suitable letter to the PCC’s who have had major work done by Herbert Read inviting them to send a representative to the event (approx. 30 letters).  Susan Taverner would identify the contact name and address of the churches from the Chairman’s list and send out the invitations.

It was felt that in the past the Trust had lost money on the Members Day event, but it was a way of giving something back to the Members and also raised the profile of the Trust.

1344.  GRANT APPLICATIONS: MORELEIGH; UPDATE ON KINGS NYMPTON
Mrs Sue Mumford, church assessor, gave details and circulated photos of the wall-hung painting of the Queen Anne Coat-of-Arms.  The provisional cost to remove and repair was around £6,000, and through fundraising the Church had raised £5,500.  Trustees discussed whether this work came within the normal terms of reference.     There was concern expressed that if a grant was given, this would create a precedent.  It was then agreed to approve the following Grant:  
 
Moreleigh, All Saints

£500
Moreleigh Church to be invited to apply for a further grant when work identified in the quinquennial is to be undertaken.  

Kings Nympton – submission for a grant has been withdrawn, as they now have sufficient funds.           .
1345.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS.
 The Hon. Secretary had received a box of 35mm slides from the widow of Dr Michael Oxenden.  He was willing to convert them to a CD, although this was a long and laborious process.  

Dr Keep offered to take the slides and go through them, keeping only the best ones.  Mr Malleson said he also had a box of slides which he had received when taking over as Hon. Secretary.  He would pass them on to Dr Keep.
The chairman reported that the DHCT Notice at Talaton church had deteriorated with water inside the lamination.  It was suggested the paper notice be laminated on larger laminating pouches so that drawing pins would be inserted into the plastic and not through the notice inside the plastic.    Susan Taverner would investigate if there was an alternative, but inexpensive, way the Notices could be produced.

Mrs Muff Dudgeon reported that she would be attending a meeting of the Churches Tourism Association on 25th July - a branch is to be set up in the South West. 
1346.
2012 MEETINGS’ 5Th MARCH; 16th JULY, 19th NOVEMBER       
It was decided not to meet in January 2012, and to have 3 meetings per year approximately 4 months apart.
Next meeting:7th November, 2011  
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